



Defford and Besford Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council meeting
of Tuesday 26th November 2013
at Defford Village Hall
Present: 
Cllrs Robert Bemand (Chair), Sonja Lee, Roy Shepherd, Ian Spiers, Patricia Steele, Hazel Wakefield and Clive Woods.  
Also present:
Linda Blake, Clerk; 6 members of the public
1. Apologies and Declarations of Interest 

Apologies had been received from Cllr Robinson and Cllr Davis had informed the Clerk that he would be late in attendance. 

There were no declarations of interest made.  
2. Minutes of the meeting held on 24th September 2013 to be confirmed and signed

It was resolved that the minutes of the meeting of the 24th September 2013 be accepted and signed as a true record. 

3. Matters arising

· Renovation of Red Telephone Box; There was still some uncertainty with regard to the ownership of the red telephone box. The Clerk reported that there was also an issue regarding a disconnection charge of £300 and that she was trying to pursue this matter with Wychavon Council in order to find a resolution. It was suggested that British Telecom could also be consulted on the matter.
· Recycling Banks; Following the consultation regarding recycling banks in the car park, 7 parishioners had been in favour of removing them. It was suggested that the Clerk could write to Wychavon and ask for them to be removed. 
· Wheelie Bin Stickers; It was noted that the speed sign stickers for wheelie bins had now been ordered and would be distributed in the next few weeks.
4. Planning 

(a) New applications

W/13/01933/PP: 1 Church Cottage, Church Road, Defford‏
Proposal:  Internal alterations to existing attached garage

                   First floor extension above garage              Planning Committee: No Objection
Notice had been received that this planning application had now been withdrawn by the applicant.

(b) Wychavon District Council decisions

W/13/01591/PN: Land adjacent, Hillside, Defford




Proposal: 6 new houses



 

Permitted
The Parish Council had objected to the application and Cllr Lees had attended the planning meeting to speak on behalf of the Parish Council. 
Planning Appeal

W/10/00276/CU: Home Farm, St Peters Lane, Besford.

Notice had been received that a planning appeal has been lodged with The Planning Inspectorate following Wychavon District Council’s decision to turn down an application for Change of use of agricultural land and building to mixed use of agricultural and agricultural haulage contracting business.

The Parish Council had objected to the initial planning application and had been asked to submit any further comments to The Planning Inspectorate by 9 December 2013.

It was RESOLVED that the Clerk would write to The Planning Inspectorate to make the following comments and request that the appeal be dismissed.  

· St Peters Lane is unsuitable for the size and weight of the vehicles which would be used as part of the haulage business.

· St Peters Lane is currently in an extremely poor state of repair. The change of use to incorporate an agricultural haulage contracting business and the associated increased lorry movements will only cause further damage and will affect the resident’s ability to access the village.

· There are no pavements along St Peters Lane which is a road safety issue if pedestrians are walking along the lane whilst large vehicles are using it. 

· The location of the business is felt to be unsuitable when the access routes of Ladywood Road and Salters Lane are considered as these are not suited to regular use by the size and weight of vehicle that would be used. 

· There is a concern of environmental pollution and the possibility of hydrocarbons contaminating the site.

· The Parish Council have been made aware that the vast majority of the village residents in Besford have signed a petition against the appeal.
Other Planning Matters
Councillors expressed a concern that decisions made by the planning committee were now conducted through an email exchange with the Clerk and that this meant that some members may not be aware of important planning applications until after a decision had been made.
It was AGREED that the Planning Committee would now include all members of the Council. This would exclude those councillors who are members of Wychavon District Council as the Local Planning Authority.

All members of the Planning Committee will be emailed notice of planning applications by the Parish Clerk as received from Wychavon District Council. If any member then feels that an objection should be made to any application, a meeting of the Planning Committee will be held within the 21 day response period.

5. Finance
a) To approve any payments due

The following invoices totalling £1,165.52 were APPROVED for payment: Grant Thornton, External Audit; New Farm Grounds Maintenance, Lengthsman work September, October and November ’13; N Power, Street lighting Quarter 2; Royal British Legion, Wreath for Remembrance Sunday; Defford Village Hall, hire November ’13 and LA Garden Services, Grass Cutting and Strimming October 2013. 
Councillor Ron Davis entered the meeting at 8:45pm.
b) To note the quarterly budget monitor

The Council NOTED the Quarterly budget monitor.
The Clerk explained that approval of the budget for 2014/15 would now take place in January 2014. Wychavon District Council had informed Parish Councils that draft figures for the Council Tax Base would not be available until late December. Recent changes in Council Tax Support mean that this figure is required for Parish Council to fully release the impact of any changes in Precept and it is therefore prudent to delay approving the budget until January. The deadline for submission of the Council’s budget requirement is Friday 31 January 2014.
6. To discuss proposals for development next to the Village Hall following a Public Consultation Event held on 6 November 2013. 
The Chairman pointed out that the Parish Council now needed to wait until the Planning Application was officially submitted by Banner Homes before making a formal comment. Any parishioners who wish to make a comment need to do so through the Parish Clerk.

A proposal was made that the Parish Council should support the efforts of The Village Hall Management Committee in requesting that the all new houses in the development should have covenants preventing them from complaining about nuisance from licensed activities in the village hall. This matter was put to the vote and the motion failed.

It was AGREED due to lack of time to postpone agenda items 7, 8 and 9 and move onto Item 10. 
10. Councillors Reports
(a)  County Councillor A Hardman

Cllr Hardman was not present. 

(b)  District Councillor R Davis

Cllr Davis submitted his report as follows;
Wychavon District Council is very heavily into finalising its budgets and business plan for the next 4 to 5 years and are aware (due to government grant cuts) that there is a shortfall in the budget of £4.0 million over the next 3 to 4 years. So far the Council have identified up to £3.0 million of savings over the next 2 to 3 years and therefore are well on the well to meeting the shortfall over 4 years. Cllr Davis reported that savings on his portfolio included £36,000 on cleaning of public toilets, £96,500 on street cleaning and £10,500 per annum on parks and maintenance contractors. As mentioned before, there are cuts being made across the whole of Wychavon after having consulted with the people of Wychavon. Naturally every effort is being made to maintain the major services that are currently enjoyed. For more information everything is clearly identified on Wychavon’s website.  
(c) Parish Councillors

i. Cllr Shepherd reported that on the junction of Crown Lane and Crown Close there is a light that is constantly on, due to it being shrouded in overgrowth. It was suggested that the Parish Clerk write to the householder to ask that this matter be rectified.
ii. Cllr Wakefield reported that the light outside the Village Hall was now in place and would be wired up during the next the week.
iii. Cllr Woods reported that mud is being moved / washed down onto the roadside at the bottom of Bluebell Lane and it was suggested that letters be written to Worcestershire Highways and to the landowner to alert them to this issue.

iv. Cllr Steele reported that she and Cllr Wakefield would like to review the lengthsman scheme. It was AGREED that Cllr’s Steele and Wakefield would arrange a meeting in the New Year with Worcestershire County Council to discuss the Lengthsman Scheme in order that the current arrangement can be reviewed. 
v. Cllr Steele also stated that there is currently a consultation taking place with reference to Bus Service 382 to see if it should remain in use. It was AGREED that Cllr Steele would compose a small article to be placed in the Parish News to raise awareness of this consultation.

vi. Cllr Bemand stated that he had been contacted regarding a water leak in Crown Lane. Other Councillors said that there appeared to be a spring appearing when heavy rain had been experienced.  It was AGREED that this would be monitored and a letter sent to the Highways Agency.

vii. Cllr Ron Davis pointed out that the pavement in front of the Oak Inn was in a very poor state of repair due to the number of potholes and he queried whether the lengthsman could be asked to repair the area. It was AGREED that the Clerk would write to Highways in the first instance to see if repairs could be made.

11. Correspondence and matters to be raised for next agenda 

The following correspondence had been received and circulated: 

· A letter from Wychavon regarding Parish Precepts and Council Tax for 2014-15. It was NOTED that the budget would be on item on the next Council meeting. 
12. To confirm date of the next meeting 

The date of the next meeting was confirmed as Tuesday 28th January 2014 at Defford Village Hall. 

The meeting was closed at 10.00pm. 

Public Questions / Comments
i. A parishioner informed the Parish Council that following the Banner Homes Consultation on 6 November, a small group had been formed to oppose the scale of the development. A leaflet would be distributed to all residents in the Parish shortly. The group had requested a meeting with Banner Homes in early December and then another meeting would be held to decide what formal action to take. The main concern of this group has been the increased scope of the development from 5 homes to a current proposal of 14 dwellings. 

ii. A parishioner from Besford made comments regarding the Planning Appeal to be considered under item 4 of the Agenda. He emphasised that there were a large number of lorries that were present on site and travelling up and down St Peters Lane on a Sunday. He also stated that he believed the liquid used to wash the lorries could be an environmental concern.
iii. A parishioner asked if equipment could be provided so that members of the public could hear the debates at a Council meeting more clearly. Equipment such as a hearing loop or lapel microphones would help the sound to reach the public gallery. 

iv. A parishioner spoke regarding the concerns about speeding in Defford. He stated that Councillor Hardman and a local CSO had met to discuss the problem and that data was being collected to support the speeding claims. This matter now needed to be progressed further with the Safer Roads Partnership and it was noted that the Clerk was pursuing this.
Defford and Besford Parish Council 

Minutes 24th September 2013
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